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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Monday 3rd September 2018 at 7.00pm in the Parish Hall
1. Open Forum                                     

Three members of the public were present, including Neil Cackett and Viki Faulkner (representing the Westwell Players). 
In answer to a question from the floor, the Chairman confirmed that there was no new information on the planning application for The Old Forge.

Mr Cackett and Mrs Faulkner outlined the Westwell Players’ proposals for a wooden workshop for storage of costumes and props, to be sited at the top end of the playing field close to the hall but at a distance from the fence of Magnolia House.  The Chairman thanked Mr Cackett, noting that the costumes and props are currently stored in a metal storage container, but off-site.  Mr Cackett replied that the Players were proposing a wooden workshop because it would be more aesthetically pleasing and would cost less than a storage container (£4500), the latter would have to be screened which would add to the costs.  The Chairman noted that the proposed location would lead to a loss of parking spaces, which would be unacceptable.  Mr Cackett replied that the workshop would be either on a concrete base or wooden sleepers, but away from the oil tank for safety reasons.  Cllr Ms Farrington asked which base material would be used, Mr Cackett replied that this would depend on the location.  Cllr Bartlett asked if a second-hand Portakabin had been considered, but Mr Cackett replied that this would not be sufficiently secure.  A suggested location near the wooden gate was not agreed because the gate is still in use.  Mr Cackett stated that the Players would be willing to discuss provision of a larger workshop, for storage of fete materials.  Cllr Bartlett asked if an electrical supply would be needed, Mr Cackett replied that lighting would be solar and solar panels could be installed.  Cllr Butcher advised that a concrete base could not be used because of the playing field’s status as a QEII field; he cautioned against a wooden building, citing the recent arson attack on the wooden Scout hut in Charing.  In answer to a question from Cllr Lawrence, Mr Cackett replied that the Players will be responsible for insurance of the workshop.  Cllr Ms Farrington suggested that the insurance costs for wooden workshops be compared with metal containers, the latter may be cheaper.  Cllr Lister agreed that there is a fire risk, particularly if the workshop were on sleepers; Cllr Ms Farrington stated that the fence would also be put at risk.  Cllr Bartlett noted that the wooden workshop’s pleasing aesthetics may be outweighed by other arguments.  The Chairman advised that a metal storage container would have to be insulated and lined, cf arrangements for costume storage by Sadlers Wells.  The Vice-chairman and Cllr Ms Farrington asked Mr Cackett to look at the total cost of both types of storage, including insurance, and bring this information back to the Parish Council.
Mr Cackett and Mrs Faulkner were thanked for their presentation.
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher, Lawrence, Lister and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Krause (ward member) attended.  Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Wyatt and Cllr Faulkner (prior commitments).
3. Declaration of Interests 

Cllr Bartlett:  agenda item 12.1 (voluntary declaration as Chairman of the SLRA).

Cllr Mrs Drury:  agenda item 13.7 (OSI).
4. Borough Councillor’s report
Cllr Krause reported that, further to the Open Session, the Westwell Players have applied for a ward member grant; he is willing to match Cllr Simpkin’s offer of £1000.  Cllr Krause advised that grants to applications from Parish Councils are subject to an upper limit of £500.  Cllr Krause noted that he favours the storage container, because it would be portable and not a fire risk. He further stated that he will be contacting Michelle Byrne (ABC) re the possibility of Community grants, noting that ABC is open to Arts projects.  The Chairman welcomed Cllr Krause’s comments, noting that the Players are an important community group, active for many years.  Cllr Bartlett suggested that an approach for funding be made to Shepherd Neame, because the Players generate footfall for The Wheel Inn.  Cllr Lister queried the quoted container costs; the Chairman noted that this maybe because the container would have to be insulated and lined.
Cllr Krause reported that the Joint Transportation Board will meet on 11th September, lorry parking and J10 are on the agenda; the Chairman stressed the need for continuation of the lorry parking trial.
Local Plan:  Cllr Krause stated that there is no information re the date for the consultation on the Main Changes to the Plan.   

The Chairman asked if ABC will move to enforce, given that the temporary permission for occupation of the travellers’ site in Watery Lane has expired; she noted that none of the sites with temporary permission have been included in ABC’s 5-Year Housing Land Supply (5YHLS) for Travellers.  It was thought likely that a retrospective planning application will be invited by ABC.  The Chairman suggested that this and the current works on the M20 may give Highways England (HE) the opportunity to regularise the boundary issue on the triangle of land next to the motorway bridge.

Cllr Krause advised that there have been incidents of Biffa operatives mixing food waste with recycling, leading to contamination and a significant increase in costs; ABC Environmental Services are seeking photographic evidence of such incidents, which will allow ABC to recover costs from Biffa.
Cllr Krause was thanked for his continuing community support.

5. Minutes and Matters Arising

5.1 Minutes of 2nd July, 9th July and 7th August 2018
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 2nd July, 9th July and 7th August be approved and confirmed as true records.
5.2   Matters Arising from the meeting of Westwell Parish Council held on 2nd July, 9th July and 7th August 2018
There were no Matters Arising.
6. Planning matters
6.1  Planning applications received

No applications have been received.
6.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda  
No applications have been received.
6.3  Local Plan to 2030

The Chairman advised that the date for the consultation on the Main Changes is still awaited, but it is unlikely that the sites removed in the post-hearing advice note from the Inspectors will be reinstated.  The Vice-chairman asked when the Parish Council would be commenting on the Watery Lane site; the Chairman asked if the Parish Council should wait for the planning application [see item 4] or be proactive, given that HE is working on the M20.  Cllr Lister said that the Parish Council should be proactive; the Vice-chairman agreed, noting that if the ownership of the triangle were transferred to the owner-occupiers of the Watery Lane site without comment from the Parish Council, this would infer the Parish Council’s support for the continued occupation of the site.  This would be controversial, given that the settled community would not get permission under similar circumstances; Cllr Lister agreed, noting that known criminal activity had taken place and highlighting the security problems arising from the site for the surrounding settled community.  The Chairman stated that if the owners of the site also own the triangle, the other users will leave and the owners will then be able to make the site secure; this would reduce the need for lighting and resulting light pollution.  The Clerk asked if ABC should be asked to enforce given the expiry of the temporary permission; Cllr Butcher agreed.  The Chairman proposed that the Clerk writes to ABC re expiry of the temporary permission and asking if ABC will now move to enforcement. The Chairman further proposed that the Parish Council writes to John Kerner  (HE project manager for the M20 works) raising concerns that there is an insecure vulnerable corner to the M20 on land owned by HE, with a request that the occupation/trespass issues be resolved.  
Resolved:

That the Clerk writes to ABC re expiry of the temporary permission and asking if ABC will now move to enforcement.
Resolved:

That the Clerk writes to John Kerner raising its concerns that there is an insecure vulnerable corner to the M20 on land owned by HE, with a request that the occupation/trespass issues be resolved.  

6.4 Other planning matters

6.4.1   Watery Lane/Tarmac liaison group:  The Chairman noted that the setting-up of the group is an advisory under the planning permission for the increased out-of-hours working.  The Chairman will write to the new manager of the Hothfield plant to request a liaison meeting now that he is in post.
6.4.2    Apta pots:  The Clerk to contact Paul Sykes for an update on when the company will their relocate.
7. Financial report

7.1  Progress against Budget to date    The updated spreadsheet was circulated.  It was noted that funds for the hall storage project are included in the budget.
7.2  Payments in accordance with the Budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed in accordance with the Budget.
	Payments
	£

	Print Junction (August Westwell Eye)
	217.98

	Playsafety Ltd (playing field annual safety inspection)
	96.60

	S Wood (salary July)
	500.93

	S Wood (salary August)
	500.93

	S Wood (expenses/allowances incl computer allowance)
	83.50

	Print Junction (September Westwell Eye)
	217.98

	CPRE (annual subscription)
	36.00

	PKF Littlejohn (audit fee)
	240.00


	Receipts
	£

	Lloyds Bank interest
	1.28


                Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):   £ 25485.19   Balance (No 2 account):  £  4158.18
The Clerk reported that the external audit had been completed, and no issues raised.
7.3  Works to which the Parish Council is committed
Repairs to the hall access track:  The Vice-chairman reported that he and the Clerk met Frank Dwyer, who offered to install a SUDS at the top of the track, this could be extended if needed; the ditch at the bottom of the track will be dug out to alleviate the ponding.   The works would be at no cost to the Parish Council.  Mr Dwyer was thanked for his generous offer.
Pedestrian access to the playing field:  The Vice-chairman reported that a pedestrian access from the playing field to Westwell Lane was also discussed, however this would need permission.  The access would be a ramp with railings and a self-closing gate.  The ‘informal’ access on the corner was ruled out on safety grounds.  Shepherd Neame will be asked for a contribution to the works, as agreed.  The Chairman advised that Mr Dwyer would deal with the necessary permissions.  The Vice-chairman to follow-up with Mr Dwyer.  Cllr Bartlett asked if the brewery should be asked to liaise direct with Mr Dwyer, Cllr Ms Farrington counselled against because the Parish Council would not then have control.  The Chairman stated that the Parish Council will have to approve any contract.
7.4  Eye financial report  Some forms have yet to be completed by councillors; it was agreed to send in those already received.  The need for additional distributors was noted when the parish boundary changes.
8. Management of parish projects
The Chairman suggested that the annual walkabout and inspection of parish assets be reinstated.  It was agreed that the Chairman and Cllr Lawrence would carry out the inspection, the Vice-chairman to attend if available. 
9. Proposed dates for meetings in 2019

The Clerk proposed the following dates:  7th January, 4th March, 25th March (Annual Parish Meeting), 14th May (Tuesday), 1st July, 2nd September and 4th November.  The Clerk advised that the May meeting date had to be put back because the local elections will be held on 2nd May; the meeting date has to be set to comply with the LGA requirement that the meeting should be held within 14 days of councillors elected taking office, and in accordance with the 3-day rule for issue of the meeting’s summons.

10. Playing field
10.1  Annual safety inspection of the playing field  Cllr Ms Farrington reported that no major issues were identified during the July inspection, but some medium risks were noted.  Cllr Ms Farrington advised that she will do the necessary risk assessments, contacting the manufacturers where necessary.  Cllr Mr Butcher noted that RoSPA inspected the equipment against current requirements, but these cannot be applied retrospectively.  Cllr Ms Farrington noted the need for due diligence and implementation of solutions where practicable.
10.2  Management of the playing field 
10.2.1  A letter of appreciation will be sent on behalf of the Parish Council to the family of the late Robert Bellwood, given his role as playing field warden.

10.2.2   The Chairman noted the need for a replacement warden, including carrying out the weekly inspection of the play equipment.  Cllr Ms Farrington offered to take on the role.
11. Request from the Westwell Players to site a wooden workshop for storage on the playing field and for a contribution towards planning fees

The Chairman stated that for reasons of fire safety, security and permanence, the proposed wooden structure would not be acceptable; a storage container is preferred and would also have a flat roof.  Cllr Ms Farrington noted that the workshop would also not be permitted under the QEII Field’s Deed of Dedication.
It was noted that Mr Cackett had indicated that there was insufficient space between the hall and the fence of the adjacent property.  This had been measured and it was thought that there would be space if the container were close to the fence; Mr and Mrs Gray have indicated they would have no objections to this.  The Vice-chairman advised that if the container were close to the hall there would be no need for solar power, a cable could be run from the hall when power is needed.  If sited in the corner by the compost heap it would necessitate removal of the tree and loss of some parking spaces.
The Parish Council agreed that it would be prepared to consider a container behind the hall but not a wooden building, for safety and security reasons.  The Chairman and Vice-chairman will discuss this at a follow-up meeting to be arranged with the Players.

The Parish Council therefore refused the request for a wooden workshop but would agree to a container on a site to be agreed with the Parish Council.
12. Clerk’s report 

12.1  Correspondence 
Natural England consultation on by-laws for SSSIs.  The Parish Council has submitted a response.
Lenacre Hall Farm.  Amended drawings for planning application 17/01613/AS were uploaded to the ABC website, showing that 2 of the 3-bed homes have been changed to 2x2-bed affordable homes; £35,000 is also offered towards improvements at the Faversham Road/Trinity Road junction.  Cllr Bartlett will liaise with Boughton Aluph and Eastwell Parish Council; if the Parish Council so wishes Westwell Parish Council will submit further comments.  Cllr Bartlett advised that SLRA will likely respond.
12.2  Clerk’s training report: No training has been offered.
12.3  GDPR:  No subject access requests have been received.
13. Reports from Parish representatives
13.1 KALC  The Chairman advised that a Community Resilience Workshop will be held on 6th October.  It was noted that the Parish Council does not have an Emergency Plan in place, however, ABC would respond.  Cllr Bartlett noted the lack of communication during the recent 18-day road closure after the water main burst;  the Vice-chairman agreed.  The Chairman stated that this emphasises the need for Parish Council-led communication using, eg facebook or the Westwell Events email.   The topic of urgent communications will be discussed at the next meeting.
13.2 ACRK   Cllr Butcher advised that a finance meeting was held on 29th August, there will be a management meeting on 10th September.  It is hoped that funding has been sourced to replace that lost by KCC’s withdrawal, without the need for a reduction in staffing or hours.  The AGM is being arranged at which the incorporation will take place.
13.3 Highways   It was noted that a number of potholes have been marked at Potters Corner and on Pilgrims Way but no repairs effected.  Cllr Lister to follow-up.  The Vice-chairman to contact the Highways steward re an overgrown hedge on Amber Leaze.
13.4 Tree Warden   Cllr Lawrence reported that the annual inspection has been carried out and no issues raised.
13.5 Parish Hall Management Committee  The Minutes of the latest meeting are not yet available.  In answer to a comment from the Chairman on the need for sound attenuation, Cllr Ms Farrington advised that she is seeking quotes.
13.6 Playing Field Association  A meeting of the PFA will be arranged.  The PFA account balance is >£3000.  Cllr Ms Farrington advised that she is in contact with Michelle Byrne re possible limitations on funding when the PFA moves to ICO.
13.7  Lorry parking  See 4.  The Chairman will speak at the JTB re the need for continuation of the trial, and noted that it is a requirement of the new NPPF that councils should address lorry parking problems.
13.8  Broadband provision   The Vice-chairman has passed the file to Nick Hammond, and a reply is awaited.  
14. Any other business
14.1  The Vice-chairman will seek quotes for a bin to replace the damaged bin near the youth shelter.
14.2  Cllr Butcher stated that a meeting of the Staffing Committee should be called; the Chairman advised that the appraisal has been carried out.

14.3  The Clerk advised that  new model Standing Orders will be brought to the next meeting.
14.4   The Clerk advised that the Rector has written to the appropriate authority re a change to the ecclesiastical boundary to bring it in line with the secular boundary after the change in May 2019.
15. Dates for future meeting
5th November. 
The meeting closed at 9.30pm.
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